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BY ABBY LUBY
DAILY NEWS WRITER

THE BRONX roller derby pack is
jamming around its practice
track.

Catcalls fly as players, elbows
out, slam into one another as
skate wheels pound the floor,
sending up a noisy clatter inside
an old warehouse in Astoria,
Queens.

The 13 women speeding
around the track are members
of the the Bronx Gridlock, one
of four teams in the citywide
Gotham Girls Roller Derby

league, now gearing up for
its new season.

The Bronx Gridlock,
along with the Brooklyn
Bombshells, Manhattan
Mayhem and Queens of

Pain teams, made up a
Gotham all-star squad that

captured first place last year in
the Women’s Flat Track Derby
Association’s national champion-
ship in Portland, Ore.

The Bronx Gridlock players,
wearing uniforms of cadmium
yellow, black-and-white checks,

miniskirts and fishnet stockings,
get to shed their milder daytime
personas to play rough bearing
such names as Beatrix Slaughter
and Kandy Kakes.

“I feel a little more outspoken
and more aggressive on the
track,” says Nicole Williams, 25,
aka Bonnie Thunders, whose day
job is with a conservation organi-
zation in Manhattan.

But breaking away from derby
sensationalism and its reputation
as “acceptable trash” is becom-
ing a growing trend.

“We can be sexy and hardcore
while being athletes at the same
time,” said Zoe Logan, aka Beat-
rix Slaughter, 27, a pastry cook.
“It’s less about our characters
and more about the sport,” she
said.

Roller derby leagues cropping
up nationwide are pushing for a
more professional profile. The
raucous game of body crashes,
thudding falls and screams
comes only after long months of
rigorous training and drills.

Getting on a team is not easy.
This year, 90 women tried out for

the Gotham League and only 14
made it, training four times a
week for three months before be-
ing drafted to play.

Most players are already ath-
letically active and have the stam-
ina for roller derby. But there is a
high injury rate, and learning
how to fall is a big part of train-
ing. Logan suffered a broken col-
larbone last season.

“I was broadsided in shoulder-
to-shoulder contact and it was an
unlucky point of contact, but a to-
tally legal hit,” she said.

The national association has
stringent rules: penalties for us-
ing hands, elbows and arms.
Blocking and jamming are al-
lowed only with thighs, sides or
shoulders. Leaning against op-
posing players to get them off bal-
ance is allowed, and so is booty
blocking.

“That’s getting low and wide
in front of someone and making
yourself an obstacle,” said
5-foot-tall Mandy Moreno, aka
Dainty Inferno, a 30-year-old
market researcher.

“How often are you in an are-

na and have a thousand fans
cheer when your name is called?
We don’t get a whole lot of cheer-
leaders in our everyday life,” she
said.

Gotham League President Nat-
ily Blair, aka Ginger Snap, plays
on the Bronx Gridblock. The
32-year-old graphic designer has
seen the league struggle to be rec-
ognized since its start more than
six years ago.

“At first we didn’t have a rink
to practice in and we shuffled
around from park to park, most
times playing on the street.
Those asphalt burns from falling
really burned,” said Blair.

The fledgling league eventual-
ly got sponsorships and dona-
tions, enabling it to purchase a
$25,000 portable plastic floor for
skating.

Winning the national champi-
onship last year put the Gotham
Girls league on the roller derby
map, says Blair. “We beat the god-
mothers of the sport!”

For team information and
schedules, see www.gotham
girlsrollerderby.com.

Girls go out in rollers!

Bronx Gridlock team skates in citywide women’s derby league

News Bureau (718) 822-1174  ·  Fax (718) 822-1562  ·  NYDailyNews.com/nylocal

Bronx Gridlock team,
part of the Gotham
Girls Roller Derby
league, practice in
Astoria, Queens,
along with Zoe
Logan, aka Beatrix
Slaughter (inset).
Photos by David
Handschuh/Daily News
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BY ROGER RUBIN
DAILY NEWS SPORTS WRITER

LOUISVILLE SPENT most of the
regular season tolerating the
praise heaped on Connecticut
and Pittsburgh. The Cardinals
spent most of the week quietly
watching Syracuse bask in the
limelight of the Big East Tourna-
ment. But in the end, Rick
Pitino’s players were the last
ones standing.

Louisville left no doubt it was
the class of the best conference
in the country by beating Syra-
cuse, 76-66, last night to capture
the Big East tourney before
19,375 at the Garden. The win
completed a double for the Cardi-
nals, who captured the regular-
season title a week earlier.

The top-seeded Cards roared
back from an eight-point half-
time deficit, blew past the Or-

ange and then held on to win.
This is their first conference tour-
nament title in four years of Big
East play and first conference
tournament championship since
2005, their last season in Confer-
ence USA. Louisville also trailed
Villanova by eight at the half in
the semifinals.

“We have heart and dedication
and a will to win,” Terrence Will-
iams said. “This is history. . . .
We won regular season. We won
this. We’re in the best conference
in the country.”

Today, the Cards (28-5) might
have a bull’s-eye on their backs.
They are a virtual lock to get a
No. 1 seed when the NCAA Tour-
nament field is announced and
they also may be the No.
1-ranked team in the country the
next time they take the floor.

Among the top eight teams in
the country, only No. 4 Memphis
and No. 5 Louisville weren’t
upset in conference tournaments
this week.

“Our confidence is high, but
we are still humble and hungry,”
Williams said. “At the end of the
day you have to win six games to
win a national championship.”

Samardo Samuels, the 6-8

freshman from St. Benedict’s
Prep in Newark, had 15 points to
lead six double-figure scorers for
Louisville. Earl Clark had 13
points and 10 rebounds, Preston
Knowles had 12 points and Will-
iams had 11 points, seven
rebounds and six assists. Eric
Devendorf had 20 points and
Jonny Flynn 11 points for Syra-
cuse. Flynn became the fourth

player from a losing team to be
named tournament MVP.

Sixth-seeded and 18th-ranked
Syracuse (26-9) was attempting
to duplicate its 2006 feat, when
the Orange won four games in
four days to capture the champi-
onship. In the quarterfinals the
Orange prevailed in the signa-
ture game of this tourney, a six-
overtime epic against UConn. In

the semis it needed another over-
time to dispatch West Virginia.

Orange coach Jim Boeheim in-
sisted his team wasn’t fatigued,
but Clark said, “You could see in
their faces that they were getting
tired. It happened in the middle
of the second half when they
started making turnovers. They
usually don’t do that.”

Syracuse got worn down by

the Cardinal press. It committed
10 of its 17 turnovers in the sec-
ond half as Louisville recorded
15 steals overall. And the Or-
ange’s legs also went. Syracuse
went 0-for-8 on 3-pointers and al-
lowed the Cards to shoot 61% in
the second half.

“It’s nonstop,” Flynn said. “To
put it so you understand it, it’s
like being chased by eight pit
bulls and you’ve got to keep run-
ning for your life.”

Pitino credited point guard
Andre McGee with “putting on
more pressure than any mother-
in-law.”

The Orange’s 38-30 halftime
lead didn’t even last through
three minutes of the second half.
The teams were tied at 43-43
when Williams ignited a 15-4 run
that gave the ’Ville a 58-47 lead it
would not relinquish. Williams
had seven of the points on two
3-pointers and a free throw and
found Clark in transition for an-
other 3-pointer in the spurt.

Syracuse never got closer than
69-62 down the stretch.

For all of his accomplishments,
Pitino’s teams had never even
played for a Big East tournament
title before last night — not in the
two seasons he coached Provi-
dence or in the three seasons the
Cardinals had been in the confer-
ence entering this one.

“For me personally being a
part of this team is great,” Pitino
said. “I love the fact we did this in
the toughest year in the history
of the Big East. To win both of
these things . . . it’s really spe-
cial.”

RICK’S CARDS

LOUISVILLE 76
...........................................................................

SYRACUSE 66

Soar to title, may Dance as No. 1 seed

Despite a Syracuse-high 20 points, Eric Devendorf can only hang his head. Photo by Howard Simmons/Daily News
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Flyers put dent in Rangers’ playoff push 
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